CHAPTER 4

CONCLUSION

In answering this thesis' research question; "How does President Moon Jae In's Presidential Character explain his tendencies towards exercising successful public diplomacy?", this analysis has found evidences that concluded how President Moon's Presidential Character indeed has a strong impact in his decision-making process which led to his tendencies in resorting to public diplomacy in addressing national issues.

This research has dived deep into South Korea's public diplomacy under President Moon Jae In and elaborated on his tendencies in resorting to public diplomacy when addressing national issues. He invited Kim Jong Un to have North Korea collaborated with South Korea in hosting the Winter Olympics in 2018 by parading under one flag on the opening ceremony and by uniting both countries' women hockey team to compete together on the game. He also managed to hold a cultural concert on North Korean grounds, introducing South Korea's K-Pop as they presented one of their famous girl groups, allowing them to perform in front of North Korean officials. These efforts have helped President Moon to gain quite a friendly relationship with North Korea and earned him the chance to hold a face-to-face talk with Kim Jong Un, having him sign an agreement to denuclearise the Korean Peninsula.

The successful public diplomacy exercise was also seen in how President Moon handled South Korea's strained relationship with China in the beginning of his presidency. Xi Jinping's administration heavily sanctioned South Korea for installing a US-made defence system, the Terminal High Altitude Area Defence (THAAD). President Moon then addressed the issue by holding a bilateral talk with Xi Jinping while also bringing along *Hallyu* envoys to the event. He neutralised the situation by adhering to China's demands of 'Three Nos' that demanded South Korea to stop further instalments of the THAAD, stop cooperation with the United States' defence system, and stop trilateral cooperation with the US and Japan. The talk also concluded with China lifting the sanctions imposed on South Korea's tourism and the boycott towards South Korean supermarket branches in China.

This positive image building has managed to grant South Korea a friendly relationship with the United States, reflected in how the United States brought President Moon to speak at the 2021 G7 summit. A good reflection of successful image-building by the Moon administration was also seen by Moon's success in establishing NSP+, cooperating with ASEAN to help development within the sectors of healthcare, education, culture, sustainable trade, and infrastructure development. The positive image of South Korea built by Moon Jae In has paved the way for South Korea to start a global leadership role, starting with G7 and Southeast Asia.

The analysis on chapter two shown just how keen President Moon was on exercising public diplomacy during his term. He resorted to it as a strong basis to develop a much positive image of South Korea internationally. Not only was he actively exercising public diplomacy during his term, he gained fruitful results that deemed his public diplomacy as successful. His administration fulfilled what Mark Leonard described as the impact gained from a successful public diplomacy; gaining positive perception from foreign individuals, having foreign nationals appreciate the country's values, engaging them with the country's programmes, and influencing them to invest towards the country.

President Moon's extensive exercise of public diplomacy was a behaviour unique to his administration and is studied further in the third chapter by figuring out his Presidential Character to see how it explains his decisions.

The psychobiography approach revealed that he grew up with the traits of an advocate for peace and welfare. He was known by his schoolmates as someone who constantly helped the ones in need. He actively protested against Park Chung Hee's dictatorship back in his college days even though it got him expelled from law school and detained for being the frontman of said protests. He practiced law to become a human rights lawyer and protect people who were supressed under the Chun Doo Hwan's dictatorship. Entering politics, he showed his beliefs in peace by dialogue for the first time as he helped Roh Moo Hyun's administration to hold South Korea's very first peaceful, face-to-face, bilateral talk with Kim Jong II, North Korea's supreme leader at the time.

Such behaviour was continuously reflected once he entered the presidential office. Not only reflected in his foreign policy that is a series of public diplomacy exercise, domestically, he also showed his desire for a positive opinion towards him and his administration. He positioned himself on the middle ground when it comes to social issues. He stated his opinion regarding the LGBTQ+ community by saying that he opposes homosexuality but is also against discrimination on the basis of sexuality. With this, he gained favourable opinion from the Christian community that he himself is a part of and is very outspoken within the country, but he also got to stay true to his root of being an advocate for human rights, although South Koreans that are supporters of the LGBTQ+ community would beg to differ.

With the analysis on President Moon's character, style, world view, power situation, and climate of expectation in the third chapter of this thesis, it is concluded that he falls under the **passive-positive** typology of James Barber's Presidential Character. Barber described this typology as a president who seek validation in everything they do and aims to be agreeable by other people rather than to assert his own values and opinion in certain things.

With this, we can connect how Moon's Presidential Character explains his constant resort to public diplomacy during his term. His need to be agreeable by public and to gain positive opinion regarding him and his presidency has pushed him to keep on resorting to 'safe' measures in addressing issues that South Korea faced during his term. 'Safe' meaning that President Moon avoided direct aggression for preserving South Korea's

national interest and instead addressed issues by exerting measures that could enable a friendly, positive environment for accomplishing national interests.

Although this thesis has went through the intricates of Moon Jae In's personality and his tendencies in resorting to public diplomacy during his presidential term, it bears a weakness as it only perceives South Korea's foreign policy through its president's perception and how his personality plays a part in the formation. This thesis did not go through South Korea's foreign policy formation process as an institution, but rather see South Korea's public diplomacy as President Moon Jae In's differing factor to extract his personality and make sense of his tendencies to resort to public diplomacy.

But nevertheless, this thesis is hoped to contribute to the study of political psychology to understand how the personality of state leaders affects the state's formulation of foreign policy and thus, how it affects the states relationships with other states and its standing in the international arena. Furthermore, this thesis would fit to be a part of further researches regarding South Korean presidents, especially those who bears different values and ideologies from Moon Jae In, and see how it impacts South Korea's foreign policy.

REFERENCES

- Ahn, Jennifer. "South Korea's Real Estate Policy and the Presidential Election." Council on Foreign Relations, February 7, 2022. https://www.cfr.org/blog/south-koreas-real-estate-policy-and-presidential-election.
- Al Malla, Houssein. "Personality and Foreign Policy: Can Leadership Trait

 Analysis Explain Trump's Iran Decisions?" SSRN Electronic Journal,

 2021. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3952188.
- Al-Arshani, Sarah. "Korean Boy Band BTS Has Been Sworn in as Presidential Envoys and given Diplomatic Passports." Insider, September 15, 2021. https://www.insider.com/bts-presidential-envoys-diplomatic-passports-2021-9#:~:text=BTS%20was%20officially%20sworn%20in.
- Ayhan, Kadir. "Korea's Soft Power and Public Diplomacy under Moon Jae-in Administration: A Window of Opportunity." In *Korea's Soft Power and Public Diplomacy*, 13–25. Seoul, South Korea: Hangang Network, 2017.
- Barber, James David . *The Presidential Character : Predicting Performance in the White House*. 4th ed. 2009. Reprint, London: Routledge, 2016.
- BBC News. "Moon Jae-In: South Korea's President with Humble Roots." *BBC News*, April 26, 2018. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-39860158.
- BBC News. "South Korea Tourism Hit by China Ban." *BBC News*, July 11, 2017, sec. Business. https://www.bbc.com/news/business-40565119.

- BBC News. "Choi Soon-Sil: South Korean Ex-President's Friend Jailed." *BBC News*, June 23, 2017, sec. Asia. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-40377564.
- BBC News. "South Korea's Presidential Scandal." *BBC News*, April 6, 2018. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-37971085.
- Berlinger, Joshua, and Yoonjung Seo. "Mount Paektu: Moon and Kim Visit Mythical Mountain." CNN, September 20, 2018.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2018/09/20/asia/mount-paektu-kim-jong-un-moon-jae-in-intl/index.html.
- Botto, Kathryn. "South Korea beyond Northeast Asia: How Seoul Is Deepening Ties with India and ASEAN." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 19, 2021.

 https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/10/19/south-korea-beyond-northeast-asia-how-seoul-is-deepening-ties-with-india-and-asean-pub-85572.
- Bowring, Rebecca. "Seoul Hits Pyongyang with Sanctions, Vows UN Action." France 24, May 24, 2010. https://www.france24.com/en/20100524-seoul-self-defence-pyongyang-torpedo-attack-un-sanctions.
- Buccholz, Katharina. "Infographic: President Moon's Approval Rating Is in Free Fall." Statista Infographics, May 29, 2019. https://www.statista.com/chart/18207/president-moon-jae-in-approval-rating-south-korea/.

- Cha, Sangmi. "South Korea Indicts Former Justice Minister on Charges of Fraud, Graft." *Reuters*, December 31, 2019, sec. Emerging Markets. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-politics-idUSKBN1YZ083.
- Choi, Min Woo. "Moon Still Shines. Why?" Korea JoongAng Daily, March 8, 2022.
 - https://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/2022/03/08/opinion/columns/Moon-Jaein-approval-rating/20220308200331970.html.
- Chung, Esther, Dae Hun An, and Un Chae Na. "Moon Goes out on a High
 Popularity Note." Korea JoongAng Daily, May 10, 2022.

 https://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/2022/05/10/national/politics/korea
 -moon-jaein-retirement/20220510192943120.html.
- Dam-young, Hong. "Song Hye-Kyo, EXO-CBX Meet President Moon Jae-in in Beijing." The Korea Herald, December 14, 2017.

 http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20171214000801.
- Dotto, Carlotta, Brad Lendon, and Jessie Yeung. "North Korea's Record Year of Missile Testing Is Putting the World on Edge." CNN, December 27, 2022. https://edition.cnn.com/2022/12/26/asia/north-korea-missile-testing-year-end-intl
 - hnk/index.html#:~:text=In%202022%2C%20the%20isolated%20nation.
- Fouser, Robert J. "[Robert J. Fouser] Moon Jae-In's Pragmatic Approach
 Works." The Korea Herald, February 13, 2018.

 https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20180213000218.

- Gilboa, Eytan. "Searching for a Theory of Public Diplomacy." *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 616, no. 1

 (March 2008): 55–77. https://doi.org/10.1177/0002716207312142.
- Gillespie, Patrick. "New US Deal with South Korea: What You Need to Know." CNN, March 27, 2018.

 https://money.cnn.com/2018/03/27/news/economy/us-south-korea-trade-deal/index.html.
- Gleason, Carolyn B., David J. Levine, and Raymond Paretzky. "Landmark U.S.-Korea Free Trade Agreement Enters into Force." The National Law Review, March 19, 2012.

 https://www.natlawreview.com/article/landmark-us-korea-free-tradeagreement-enters-force.
- Gomez A, Jareno, Chiclana Actis C, and Noriega Garcia C. "Qualitative Methodology: Psychobiography." *Psychology and Psychotherapy Research Study* 3, no. 1 (November 20, 2019). https://doi.org/10.31031/pprs.2019.03.000555.
- Handayani, Primastuti. "Korean Wave in ASEAN Keeps Going Strong." The Jakarta Post, April 25, 2019.

 https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2019/04/25/korean-wave-in-asean-keeps-going-strong.html.
- Huang, Echo. "China Inflicted a World of Pain on South Korea in 2017."

 Quartz, December 21, 2017. https://qz.com/1149663/china-south-korea-relations-in-2017-thaad-backlash-and-the-effect-on-tourism.

- Human Rights Watch. "Letter to President Moon Jae-in Re: UN Human Rights

 Council's 2022 Resolution on the Situation of Human Rights in North

 Korea to Be Adopted at the 49th Session." Human Rights Watch, March
 24, 2022. https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/03/24/letter-president-moon-jae-re-un-human-rights-councils-2022-resolution-situation.
- Human Rights Watch. "South Korea: LGBT Students Face Bullying,

 Discrimination." Human Rights Watch, September 14, 2021.

 https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/09/14/south-korea-lgbt-students-face-bullying-discrimination?gclid=CjwKCAiAqt-dBhBcEiwATw-ggLXLH6_AuFZJmmD8p9S-7k9loLytLtUUb-3GLstU5WWrsm5IrirD-hoCeD4QAvD_BwE#.
- ICEF Monitor. "South Korea: Record Growth in International Student
 Enrolment." ICEF Monitor, February 21, 2018.

 https://monitor.icef.com/2018/02/south-korea-record-growth-international-student-enrolment/.
- Immelman, Aubrey, and Anne Marie Griebie. "The Personality Profile and Leadership Style of U.S. President Donald J. Trump in Office." In
 Psychology Faculty Publications. USA: College of Saint Benedict and Saint John's University, 2020.

 https://digitalcommons.csbsju.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1130&context=psychology_pubs.

- Istad, Felicia. "A Strategic Approach to Public Diplomacy in South Korea." In Korea's Public Diplomacy, edited by Kadir Ayhan. Seoul, South Korea: Seoul National University Press, 2016.
- Jin, Hyunjoo, and Cynthia Kim. "South Korea's Shy New President Moon Hits the Spotlight." *Reuters*, May 9, 2017, sec. World News.

 https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-southkorea-election-moon-profile-idUKKBN1851HI.
- Jung, Min Ho. "Moon Jae-In: Son of War Refugees Rises to Power

 [PHOTOS]." The Korea times, May 9, 2017.

 https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2017/05/356_229029.html.
- KEI. "Hallyu Works Differently in the United States." Korea Economic Institute of America, October 24, 2017. https://keia.org/thepeninsula/hallyu-works-differently-in-the-united-states/.
- Kesgin, Barış. "Turkey's Erdoğan: Leadership Style and Foreign Policy Audiences." *Turkish Studies* 21, no. 1 (February 9, 2019): 1–27. https://doi.org/10.1080/14683849.2019.1575735.
- Kim, Cynthia. "South Korea's Moon Joins Protest Song at Commemoration in Nod to Liberal Values." *Reuters*, May 18, 2017, sec. Emerging Markets. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-politics-liberals-idUSKCN18E0BZ.
- Kim, Eunice. "South Korea to Join Russia Sanctions, but Won't Lodge Its Own." VOA, February 25, 2022. https://www.voanews.com/a/south-korea-to-join-russia-sanctions-but-won-t-lodge-its-own/6459138.html.

- Kim, U. "BTS Appointed as Special Presidential Envoys for South Korea + to Attend UN General Assembly in New York." Soompi, July 21, 2021. https://www.soompi.com/article/1480205wpp/bts-appointed-as-special-presidential-envoys-for-south-korea-to-attend-un-general-assembly-in-new-york.
- Korea Institute for International Economic Policy. "The New Southern Policy plus Progress and Way Forward | World Economy Brief | Publications."

 Korea Institute for International Economic Policy, December 30, 2021.

 https://www.kiep.go.kr/gallery.es?mid=a20301000000&bid=0001&list_no=9932&act=view.
- Kwak, Yeon Soo. "Culture Ministry to Spearhead Global Expansion of Korean Wave." The Korea Times, July 19, 2020.
 https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/art/2020/07/398_293036.html.
- Kwon, K.J., Pamela Boykoff, and James Griffiths. "South Korea Election:

 Moon Jae-in Declared Winner." CNN, May 10, 2017.

 https://edition.cnn.com/2017/05/09/asia/south-korea-election/index.html.
- Kwon, Seung-Ho, and Joseph Kim. "The Cultural Industry Policies of the Korean Government and the Korean Wave." *International Journal of Cultural Policy* 20, no. 4 (August 29, 2013): 422–39. https://doi.org/10.1080/10286632.2013.829052.
- Lardieri, Alexa. "South Korea Approves Johnson & Johnson Vaccine." US

 News, May 7, 2021. https://www.usnews.com/news/health-

- news/articles/2021-04-07/south-korea-grants-conditional-approval-to-johnson-johnson-coronavirus-vaccine.
- Lee, Chelsea. "South Korea Pledges to Become Carbon Neutral by 2050, Days after Japan." Earth, October 30, 2020. https://earth.org/south-korea-carbon-neutral-by-2050/?gclid=CjwKCAiA8OmdBhAgEiwAShr40xFSksHme5jpuvmwl9t dKK6DAG1p3bEfTkTT_8sclyCx_h0JHgKDyhoC-lYQAvD_BwE.
- Lee, Chung Min. "A Peninsula of Paradoxes: South Korean Public Opinion on Unification and Outside Powers." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, May 13, 2020.

 https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/05/13/peninsula-of-paradoxes-south-korean-public-opinion-on-unification-and-outside-powers-pub-81737.
- Lee, Jihye. "South Korea's Moon Sees Approval Rating Hit New Low amid Scandal." *Bloomberg*, October 18, 2019.

 https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-10-18/south-korea-s-moon-sees-approval-rating-hit-new-low-amid-scandal?leadSource=uverify%20wall.
- Lee, Joyce. "Moon's Aim to Move South Korean Presidential Office a Security 'Headache." *Reuters*, May 10, 2017, sec. Emerging Markets. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-election-moon-bluehouse-idUSKBN18615D.

- Lee, Jung Ae. "Moon Jae-in Says South Korea Should Be Able to Say 'No' to the US." Hankyoreh, March 13, 2017.

 https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/786316.html.
- Lee, Sung Eun. "Moon to Go Ahead with \$8 Million Aid to North." Korea

 JoongAng Daily, September 21, 2017.

 https://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3038

 739.
- Leonard, Mark, Catherine Stead, and Conrad Smewing. *Public Diplomacy*.

 London: Foreign Policy Centre, 2002.
- Luckhurst, Toby. "The DMZ 'Gardening Job' That Almost Sparked a War." BBC News, August 21, 2019, sec. Asia. https://bbc.com/news/world-asia-49394758.
- Ministry of Economy and Finance. "Government Announces Korean New Deal 2.0 an Upgrade to Properly Reflect Changes." Ministry of Economy and Finance Republic of Korea, July 14, 2021.

 https://english.moef.go.kr/pc/selectTbPressCenterDtl.do?boardCd=N00 01&seq=5173.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs Republic of Korea. "Committee on Public

 Diplomacy Holds Its 1st Meeting View|Public Diplomacy News |

 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Republic of Korea." Ministry of Foreign

 Affairs, October 8, 2017.

 https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m_22723/view.do?seq=318942&srchFr=&.

- Ministry of Foreign Affairs Republic of Korea. "Introduction of the Public Diplomacy Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Republic of Korea." MOFA, 2017. https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/wpge/m_22841/contents.do.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs Republic of Korea. "Southeast Asia." Ministry of Foreign Affairs Republic of Korea, 2022.

 https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/wpge/m_24222/contents.do.
- Ott, Tim. "Moon Jae-In." Biography, March 30, 2018. https://www.biography.com/political-figure/moon-jae-in.
- Panda, Ankit. "North Korea Threatens Nuclear Warhead, Ballistic Missile
 Testing." The Diplomat, March 15, 2016.
 https://thediplomat.com/2016/03/north-korea-threatens-nuclear-warhead-ballistic-missile-testing/.
- Panda, Ankit. "South Korea's Moon Jae-in to Visit China next Week." The Diplomat, December 8, 2017. https://thediplomat.com/2017/12/south-koreas-moon-jae-in-to-visit-china-next-week/.
- Pardo, Ramon Pacheco. "The Moon Jae-in Presidency: Key Domestic

 Legacies." Brussels School of Governance, January 2022.

 https://brussels-school.be/publications/other-publications/moon-jae-presidency-key-domestic-legacies.
- Ray, Michael. "Moon Jae-in | Biography, Policies, & Presidency." In *Encyclopædia Britannica*, 2019.

 https://www.britannica.com/biography/Moon-Jae-In.

- Republic of Korea. Enforcement Decree of the Public Diplomacy Act (2016). https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/wpge/m_22845/contents.do..
- Republic of Korea. "Moon Jae In: President of the Republic of Korea," 2017.
- Republic of Korea. Public Diplomacy Act (2016).
 - https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/wpge/m_22845/contents.do.
- Reuters Staff. "Anti-North Korea Protesters Burn Flags before Opening

 Ceremony." *Reuters*, February 9, 2018, sec. Full coverage of the Winter

 Olympics. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-olympics-2018northkorea-protest-idUSKBN1FT0WI.
- Reuters Staff. "South Korea's Moon Not to Ease North Korea Sanctions for North-South Summit: Yonhap." *Reuters*, March 7, 2018, sec. Aerospace and Defense. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-missiles-southkorea-idUSKCN1GJ0HP.
- Reuters Staff. "Timeline: South Korea's Impeached President Park Geun-Hye."

 Reuters, March 10, 2017, sec. Emerging Markets.

 https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-politics-timeline-idUSKBN16H09W.
- Rich, Motoko, and Su-Hyun Lee. "Can North Korea Handle a K-Pop Invasion? (Published 2018)." *The New York Times*, March 30, 2018, sec. World. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/30/world/asia/north-korea-k-pop-red-velvet.html.
- Rich, Timothy S., Andi Dahmer, Isabel Eliassen, and Madelynn Einhorn. "The Public Judgment of South Korea's Covid-19 Response." Lowy Institute,

- March 27, 2020. https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/public-judgment-south-korea-s-covid-19-response.
- Ryall, Julian. "South Korea Faces Pressure from China on THAAD." DW, 8, 2022. https://www.dw.com/en/south-korea-confronts-chinese-pressure-over-anti-missile-weapons-system/a-62921470.
- Sanger, David E., and Choe Sang-Hun. "Korea Talks Begin as Kim Jong-Un Crosses to South's Side of DMZ." *The New York Times*, April 26, 2018, sec. World. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/26/world/asia/korea-kim-moon-summit.html.
- Shin, Gi Wook. "Will Hallyu Swell to a Tidal Wave? Korea's Future as a

 Cultural Superpower." Standford Freeman Spogli Institute for

 International Studies, August 1, 2022. https://fsi.stanford.edu/news/will-hallyu-swell-tidal-wave-koreas-future-cultural-superpower.
- Shin, Gi-Wook, and Joyce Lee. "Moon's Bet on the Olympics: What Comes

 Next?" East Asia Forum, February 18, 2018.

 https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2018/02/18/moons-bet-on-the-olympics-what-comes-next/.
- Shin, Hyonhee, and Josh Smith. "S.Korea's Moon Pardons Disgraced Park amid Tight Presidential Race." *Reuters*, December 24, 2021, sec. Asia Pacific. https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/skoreas-moon-likely-pardon-disgraced-former-president-park-yonhap-2021-12-23/.

- Shin, Mitch. "Has Moon Jae-In's North Korea Peace Process Failed?" The

 Diplomat, May 4, 2022. https://thediplomat.com/2022/05/has-moon-jae-ins-north-korea-peace-process-failed/.
- Shubailat, Nadine. "South Korean President Moon Talks North Korea's

 Nuclear Activities, BTS' New Diplomacy Role." ABC News,

 September 22, 2021. https://abcnews.go.com/International/south-korean-president-moon-talks-north-koreas-nuclear/story?id=80150497.
- Song, Seung Hyun. "What Should, or Can, the Culture Ministry's New Hallyu

 Department Do?" The Korea Herald, May 31, 2020.

 https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20200531000127.
- South China Morning Post. "South Korean Presidential Front Runner Says He
 Opposes Homosexuality." South China Morning Post, April 26, 2017.
 https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/east-asia/article/2090815/south-korean-presidential-front-runner-moon-jae-says-heopposes?module=perpetual_scroll_0&pgtype=article&campaign=20908
 15.
- Stangarone, Troy. "How the 'Plus' Factor in South Korea's New Southern

 Policy plus Can Ensure Sustainability." Korea Economic Institute of

 America, September 9, 2021. https://keia.org/the-peninsula/how-the-plus-factor-in-south-koreas-new-southern-policy-plus-can-ensure-sustainability/#:~:text=The%20New%20Southern%20Policy%20Plus.
- Stangarone, Troy. "South Korea's Moon Lays out Agenda for the Remainder of His Term." The Diplomat, January 14, 2021.

- https://the diplomat.com/2021/01/south-koreas-moon-lays-out-agenda-for-the-remainder-of-his-term/.
- Sung, Deuk Hahm, and Heo Uk. "The First Female President in South Korea:

 Park Geun-Hye's Leadership and South Korean Democracy." *Journal of Asian and African Studies* 53, no. 5 (August 10, 2017): 649–65.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0021909617722376.
- Talmadge, Eric. "Tensions Rise in Korea as Shells Fired over DMZ." The

 Jakarta Post, August 21, 2015.

 https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2015/08/21/tensions-rise-koreashells-fired-over-dmz.html.
- The Editors of Encyclopaedia Britannica. "Chun Doo Hwan | President of South Korea." In *Encyclopædia Britannica*, 2019.

 https://www.britannica.com/biography/Chun-Doo-Hwan.
- The Editors of Encyclopaedia Britannica. "Democratic Party of Korea | History & Members | Britannica." In *Encyclopædia Britannica*, 2020.

 https://www.britannica.com/topic/Democratic-Party-of-Korea.
- The Editors of Encyclopedia Britannica. "Park Chung Hee ." In *Encyclopædia Britannica*, October 24, 2018.
 - https://www.britannica.com/biography/Park-Chung-Hee.
- The Jakarta Post. "South Korea's Culture Ministry Launches Hallyu

 Department." The Jakarta Post, June 8, 2020.

 https://www.thejakartapost.com/life/2020/06/08/south-korean-culture-ministry-launches-hallyu-department.html.

- The New York Times. "South Korea Chief Orders Martial Law." *The New York Times*, October 18, 1972.

 https://www.nytimes.com/1972/10/18/archives/south-korea-chief-orders-martial-law-assembly-dissolved-and-all.html.
- The Straits Times. "How Not to Retire: South Korean Ex-President Moon Jaein Bedevilled by Protests | the Straits Times." Straits Times, December 8, 2022. https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/how-not-to-retiresouth-korean-ex-president-moon-jae-in-bedevilled-by-protests.
- United Nations. "KRRepublic of Korea President Addresses General Debate, 73rd Session." YouTube, September 27, 2018.

 https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i0HSHMU4qVc.
- USC Annenberg. "[Full Video] Keynote: Public Diplomacy of the Republic of Korea: Soft Power and the Future." *YouTube*, November 15, 2017. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=w7jfF1C7yyE.
- Voice of America. "President's 'Regular Jae-In' Touch a Hit with South Koreans." VOA, May 20, 2017. https://www.voanews.com/a/south-korean-president-moon-jae-in/3863829.html.
- Wall, Mike. "North Korea Launches Record 23-Missile Barrage." Space,

 November 2, 2022. https://www.space.com/north-korea-launches-23missile-barrage.